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Howdy.  I have to admit I always enjoy it when the Secretary of Defense, our friend, Bob Gates, begins his speeches with that Aggie tradition.

As an Aggie who is deeply grateful for the profound difference this university has made in my life, it is a true privilege to participate in the Cameron Forum.  Mr. Cameron’s life and his daughter’s generous endowment of this lecture series are a reminder that the Aggie spirit is, at its core, about making a difference for others.


Let me also add that when I was an 18-year-old high school senior on my first trip ever to Washington, D.C. and met my young, second term Congressman there, I would have never guessed that he would one day become the 41st President of the United States, and that I would have the honor of representing my alma mater and his Presidential Library in Congress.  I would also imagine that neither Barbara Bush nor I would have guessed that 37 years after that meeting, her husband would still be parachuting out of airplanes.  President Bush’s lifetime of public service, highlighted by his courageous service in World War II and his historic role in ending the Cold War and rebuilding Europe in its aftermath have always been an inspiration to me, which is why I am honored to be part of a program associated with the Bush Library Foundation.    


Given this Forum’s distinguished speakers in years past, I feel somewhat like Ross Perot’s Vice Presidential running mate, James Stockdate, who in his first and only national television debate, began by saying, “Who am I and what am I doing here?”

While I try not to take myself too seriously, I do take very seriously the institution in which I serve—the United States Congress.  

Our founding fathers chose to give Congress, not the Executive or Judicial branches, the power to declare war, levy taxes and appropriate federal funds.  Congress is at the heart of our democracy, and decisions made there will shape, for better or worse, the future of our nation and the world.


That is why I would like to address today the issue of “Partisanship and the Crisis of confidence in Congress.” 


As you know, recent public polls show that approval ratings for Congress are at historic lows.  That perception, and the realities that created it, sadden me, because when I look out of my office window and see the majestic Capitol dome, which has been called the citadel of our democracy, I still get excited to think how blessed we are to live in what, I believe, is still the greatest democracy and nation in the world.

For the record, let me point out that skepticism toward Congress is not new.  Just outside the main door of the U.S. House chamber stands the statue of Will Rogers.  Unlike the other statues in that historic hallway, which are facing each other, Mr. Rogers is facing directly toward the House, because he said to Oklahoma leaders, that if his statue were to be put in the Capitol, he wanted to be facing the House Chamber, so, in his words, he could be, and I quote, “looking after the rascals.”  


Skepticism toward Congress is a healthy part of our founding fathers’ vision of the checks and balances of government. However, I believe cynicism is not, because it can lead to lower voter turnout, which enhances the power of the narrowest of special interests.  Cynicism can also lead to good people saying “no” to public service at a time when in a complex world, we need the best and brightest to seek public office and public service. Cynicism can lead to the demagoguery of sound bite politics, and, in all due respect, to the Kinky Friedman’s of this world running for office.  Sorry, Kinky.


It would be tempting for me to say that Congress’ low approval ratings are just the result of a difficult war in Iraq. While frustrations over the war are a significant factor in shaping the public’s low perceptions of Congress, I believe the most powerful reason is that Americans are tired of what they see as petty partisan bickering in Washington. With justification, the public believes that partisanship is preventing Congress and the Administration from dealing with the day to day concerns of average working families.      

Here at A&M, I was taught that the first step in solving a problem is to identify the problem and to understand it and its causes.  With that in mind, I’d like to share with you my thoughts on the causes of the high level of partisanhip we have seen in Washington in recent years.
 

In fairness, let me first say that there is probably more bipartisanship in Congress than the public observes, and let me explain why.  On a typical Wednesday, we might pass 7 bills through the House on a non-controversial, bipartisan basis, but on the 8th bill, two out of 435 House Members have a knock down drag out verbal floor fight.  When fight begins, the press gallery doors fly open, and national reporters come flying out to cover it.  What you see that night on NBC, ABC, CBS, FOX and CNN isn’t the story of the 7 bills we passed on a bipartisan basis but the story of the one bill over which there was a harsh debate.  The national press’ attitude is that, if it is not a conflict, it is not news, so the public rarely hears of the bipartisan work done in Congress.  


As an example, earlier this year, I authored and passed through the House a historic veterans appropriations bill, the largest increase in VA health care funding in the 77-year history of the Veterans Administration.  As chairman of the Committee, I worked closely with my Republican colleagues on the bill, and we passed it by a vote of 409 to 7, yet, that bill’s passage didn’t warrant any significant coverage by national news organizations.


While there is more bipartisanship in Congress than is reported to the public, let me be clear, there is far too much partisan bickering and one upmanship in Washington these days.  It is much worse than when I worked for Congressman Teague upon my graduation from A&M in 1974.  


To illustrate the difference, Congressman Teague, a Democrat, invited then Vice President Gerald Ford, a Republican, to speak at my 1974 A&M commencement, and he accepted. In contrast, it would be difficult to imagine too many Democrats inviting Vice President Cheney to their districts recently…or the Vice President accepting the invitation.  


In the 1980’s, President Reagan and House Speaker Tip O’Neil would verbally assault each other’s positions on an issue during the day, but the President would then invite the Speaker to the White House for a drink that night.


In my opinion, there are several reasons for the increase in partisanship in Congress in recent years.


  First, the reality is that our country is almost evenly divided along partisan lines—Democrat vs Republican and between social conservatives and progressives. Thus, many of the divisions in Congress reflect political divisions across the country.  


Second, many state legislatures have, in a marriage of political convenience for incumbents in both parties, made far too many Congressional districts either 70% Democratic or 70% Republican.  The Republican incumbent says, I will give you some of my Democratic precincts if you, my Democratic colleague, will give me some of your Republican precincts.


There are too few districts, such as the one I represent, that are truly competitive districts.  
The consequence is that when tough votes are cast on major issues, incumbents have little political incentive to reach across party lines for good faith compromise.  Members of Congress are more worried about a primary opponent than a general election opponent, so Members from both parties tend to appeal to their base primary vote.  Thus, it is hard to find common ground on children’s health insurance, the budget or the war in Iraq, just to mention a few examples.  


The third reason for the harsh edge of partisanship in Congress is that overly negative campaigns, backed by millions of dollars in contributions, demonize candidates in 30 second attack ads. 

To add some historical perspective, I should note that political campaigns have always been a contact sport in America.  In fact, in the presidential election of 1800 between Thomas Jefferson and John Adams, Mr. Jefferson and Mr. Adams said things about each other that you could not legally print in today’s Eagle or Batalion.  They said, …


Nevertheless, having political venom spill out 24 hours a day on talk radio and tv and in campaign commercials is not good for our democracy and, frankly, sets a terrible example for our children and youth, the leaders of tomorrow’s democracy.

  
I don’t know a simple answer to this one.  Let me tell you why.  In my 2004 campaign against Arlene Wohlgemuth, after the race had heated up, I decided in September to take down my critical tv ads of her.  In one week, I ran two positive ads in which I did not even mention her by name.  That same week, she ran two negative ads against me.  Do you know what happened?  It was the only week in an 8 month campaign where my poll numbers went down.  The next week I ran two ads critical of her record, and guess what--my poll numbers went back up.  Voters say they hate negative ads, but, unfortunately, they are persuaded by them.  


If voters would break that cycle in just one election year, then campaign managers would all be running positive ads in the next election.  If you find an answer to this problem, please call me collect.  

While pointing out differences on issues is certainly fair, I would at least hope that voters would demand that negative ads focus on facts and records, not character assassination.


The negative nature of campaigns doesn’t just fuel partisanship, it creates cynicism about our democracy and its elected officials.

Can you imagine what the confidence level in commercial air travel would be if American Airlines ran tv ads saying Continental had had mechanics with drug problems and Continental then retaliated by saying American had had pilots with drinking problems? 


The fourth reason for unbridled partisanship in Congress is, ironically, that most Members of Congress now raise their families in their home states, so they travel home every weekend.  

Before jet airplanes, most Members raised their children in the D.C. area, so they socialized together and developed personal friendships.  Example, Jim McCrery and me…school and scouts.


The fifth reason partisanship is so rampant in Congress is that in recent years Speakers Gingrich, Hastert and Pelosi, and probably Speakers before them, have taken the approach that a bill generally won’t be allowed up on the House floor unless it has a majority vote of the majority party, often with no minority party votes needed for a bill’s passage.  This has led to the minority party often being shut out of major negotiations, especially in the House where minority rights are not as strong as in the Senate.  
It’s just human nature that when one is excluded from having meaningful input on legislation, it tends to lead to verbal bomb throwing, not bipartisan cooperation.


Unfortunately, I would not predict that hard edged partisanship will end this year or next, but I do hope that both 2008 presidential nominees, whomever they may be, will respond to the public outrage over partisanship by making strong commitments to seek common ground and to end the cynicism-creating partisanship in Washington.


Reducing partisanship and returning respect in political debate is important for two reasons.  
First, the public’s disdain for excessive partisanship, if left unchecked, will lead to even more cynicism toward our political system.  That cynicism can undermine the trust that is necessary to make our democracy work as it should.


Second, our nation faces a number of enormous policy challenges:  winning the war on terrorism, reducing a $9 trillion national debt that is growing every day, addressing the baby boom impact on entitlement programs such as Medicare and Social Security, solving the dire consequences of 47 million Americans not having health insurance and developing a long term energy policy that addresses global warming and our over dependence on OPEC oil.  


In my 17 years in Congress, I have found that one of the most difficult problems is to get legislators to make decisions that require short term sacrifice  for long term gain. Long term in DC is often defined by the date of the next election.


Thus, addressing our nation’s long-term problems will be difficult enough.


 To do so without good faith compromise and bipartisanship would be nearly impossible.


 American history has proven time and again--from the writing and passage of our Constitution, to the conduct of war to the passage of civil rights laws—that finding solutions to major national challenges requires good faith compromise and cooperation.


Compromise is not a four letter word.  The fact that we have a U.S. House and Senate, was, itself, a compromise among our founding fathers from sparsely vs more densely populated states.  


We live in a far more complex world than ever before, and the truth is that neither political party has a monopoly on wisdom, virtue or knowledge.  Neither political party has the ability or will to make the tough decisions on a unilateral basis to balance our budget while addressing the public demand for quality education, accessible, affordable health care and improved transportation infrastructure.


Addressing these major challenges will require bipartisanship at its best.  

I would suggest that if former Presidents Bush and Clinton can work together for the good of our nation and the world, as they have done, then so should elected officials in Washington, D.C. 


Let me finish with a personal observation, if I could.  Someone once said there are two things one should not watch being made:  sausage and laws.  He was right.  The political process, if viewed under the microscope of 24 hour news programs hungry for conflict, is not a pretty one. 


At the same time it was Winston Churchill who said that democracy is the worst form of government, except for every other form devised by man.  He was right as well.


Despite all its flaws, I believe America  still has the greatest democracy in the world. 

It is led by fallible humans in an imperfect process, however, our founding fathers, in drafting the Constitution and Bill of Rights, built a magnificent system of governance. They fully recognized the lesson of history--that few people could handle great power without ultimately abusing that power.


That is why they built an intricate system of checks and balances, with its foundation being the principle of majority rule tempered by minority rights.  


To the cynics, I would say this.  In my 17 years in Congress not a week has gone by without someone coming to my office wanting help to become an American citizen, yet no one has ever, not once, come to me asking help in order to denounce his or her citizenship.  


To those who say we no longer have what it takes, I would say they should have been with my family on Thanksgiving morning three years ago when I met a 20-year old Army private at Walter Reed Army hospital who had lost a leg in combat in Iraq.  As we talked, he looked up at me and said, “Sir, I don’t want anyone feeling sorry for me.  I am proud to have served my country, and I would be proud to serve it again.”


Every day I see in the cornerstone of our democracy, our communities, teachers, volunteers and everyday citizens putting their faith into practice by quietly making a difference for their fellow citizens. Without fanfare or public acclaim, there are their brothers’ keepers—doing the right thing for the right reason.

Some day I am going to write a book, entitled “What I learned about America from D.C. taxi cab drivers….Let me explain…  


The brilliance of our democracy lies not in its perfection, but in its resilience—it’s ability to correct its course in a never ending quest to bring the dream of liberty, justice and opportunity for all into reality for all.

The real strength of our democracy was perhaps best stated by Alexander Hamiltion when he observed that, “Here, sir, the people govern.” “Here, sir, the people govern.”

Our founding fathers understood that the citizens of our nation, not its political leaders, would be the ultimate check and balance in our democracy. Two centuries later, I cherish their wisdom and share their optimism about the future of these United States.  


We are a great and a good nation and woe to anyone who underestimates the resilience or resolve of our land of the free and home of the brave.  


May God continue to bless the land we love. Thank you.      

